MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING & COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON TUESDAY 8 MAY 2018 AT 7.40pm

Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Brown
Mr Champion



Mr S Moore

Miss R Makari

Mr C Vadivale

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

Mr M Keighery






Clerk designate
1.ELECTION OF OFFICERS 

· Proposed by Mrs Pay and seconded by Mr Moore, Mr Fulljames was elected Chairman. Mr Fulljames indicated that this was to be his last year as Chairman
· Proposed by Mr Fulljames and seconded by Mr Champion, Mrs Pay was elected Vice- Chairman 

2. APOLOGIES
· None
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
· None 
4. MINUTES
· Minutes of meeting of 8 March 2018 were approved.
5. MATTERS ARISING

New Clerk

· Members agreed that Mr Martin Keighery should be appointed to the post of Clerk. Contract has been signed with an effective date of 1 May 2018. The current Clerk and Mr Keighery will liaise to ensure a smooth handover of duties.

Mid Cherwell Neighbourhood Plan.

· As agreed the Clerk wrote to MCNP to convey our decision to remain as members in accordance with the letter from MCNP dated 18 January. The MCNP Forum has acknowledged and expressed their thanks.
· The Plan has now been submitted to CDC and has now been made available by CDC for public consultation in the parishes concerned for a 6 week period ending 19 June.  Consultation documents are available in All Saints Church.  A notice together with the list of venues where material is held for viewing is posted on our public notice board and also on the village website.    
Meeting of Parishes

· Mrs Pay attended the meeting on 25 April at which Councillor Barry Wood attended. Her note of the meeting has been circulated to members and is attached to these minutes at Appendix 1.   
6. FINANCE

Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	PO Rent (4th Qtr) 
Bank Interest – Barclays

Bank Interest - Nationwide
Smiths Grant

Tfr from PG Fund re Insurance 

Precept 1st instalment
	£      3.00

£      6.44
£    60.01
£  730.54

£  143.98
£1850.00
	R Varney (re extra grass cut)
Came & Co. (insurance)

	£  210.00
£  719.93




Village Hall Maintenance Fund
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	PO Rent (part 4th qtr)
	£    75.00
	A Hickman(repair Fire Door) 
A Brown (chimney repointing)
	£    40.00
£3350.00


Playground Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	
	
	OPFA 2017/18
Tfr to Gen Fund re Insurance
	£   42.00
£ 143.98


Insurance

We are asked to renew our policy effective 1 June 2018 with AXA/Inspire through our brokers Came & Co. This is the second year of the three year deal agreed by members in 2017. The new premium is £719.93. The Clerk will attend.

6a – FINANCE – Audit
· The summary accounts had been circulated to members and were approved and signed

· It was resolved to sign: 

· Annual Return Section 1 – Governance Statements

6b – FINANCE - Audit

· It was resolved to sign:
· Annual Return Section 2 - Accounting Statements. 
6c – FINANCE – Audit
· Given that our annual turnover is under £25,000 we need no longer submit our accounts for limited assurance review by the external auditor. We are required to complete and retain the schedules but we may submit a Certificate of Exemption. It was resolved to sign the Certificate of Exemption.   
7. PLAYGROUND
· Mrs O’Dwyer and her group will undertake the ‘spring clean’ during weekend of 19/20 May. The ROSPA inspection is due in July. 
Playground improvements.

· At the APM Mrs O’Dwyer had expressed regret that the plans for refurbishment or replacement of equipment had not progressed. Members expressed concern that this matter had stagnated for nearly two years and that this year there should be some action seen.   

8.VILLAGE HALL

Village Barbecue
· This will take place on Sunday 1 July on the Cricket Field. 

Accounts.

· The VHMC accounts have been received by the Clerk and will be circulated to members for information. 
Kitchen Floor covering and new chairs

· Mrs Pay will progress.

New equipment

· Mrs Pay advised:
·  repair or replacement of water heater is being investigated.

External and Internal Redecoration
· Work to go ahead in the summer. 
Boundary wall 
· Mrs Pay has spoken to Mr Simpson who has acknowledged that boundary wall is his responsibility and that he will attend to the repair. 
9. CORRESPONDENCE
Smiths
· After correspondence between Clerk and Martin Layer the company has once more provided a grant – this year £730.54. The Clerk has acknowledged to Martin Layer with thanks for the company’s continuing support. 
10. PLANNING MATTERS 

Under Urgent Business arrangements we have responded to:

· MW. 0005/18 – Viridor Waste Management re Ardey Landfill Site. No objection.
· 18/00406/F – Mr Smith – The Old Police House. No objection.
· 18/00294/F – Mr & Mrs O’Dwyer – Rufflands. Concern re proposed size of development which could be considered a new dwelling. Officers reminded that MS is a category C village which permits ‘infill and conversions only’ and no backland development. If Officers grant permission then it should be conditioned to ensure it is ancillary to the existing dwelling house and never sold, leased or used as an independent dwelling unit.  
· 18/00513/REM – Heyford Commercial Developments Ltd – Heyford Park. Reserved matters application pursuant to 10/01642/OUT which we saw in November 2010 and to which we did not object. Village Centre development forms part of the overall settlement which will eventually reach 2600 in accordance with the CDC Local Plan 2011-2031. No objection.  

Aves Ditch
· Historic application via OCC from Trail Riders Fellowship to allow AD to be used by motorised vehicles. There is no current or historic use of this nature and we have objected.   

11. OXON CC
·  Members noted:

· Oxfordshire Matters – Council briefing March 2018 and April 2018
· Briefing Notes dated 11 April 2018.
· Ox-Cam presentation. Members have concerns re proposed route. Options B & C are likely to impact us. Decision on route expected  July.  
· Councillor Briefings for February and March
Councillor’s Priority Fund (CPF)
· OCC has set aside £945,000 2018/19 and 2019/20. The purpose of the CPF is to support councillors’ priorities in their area. In order to gain as much benefit as possible for residents, OCC are particularly interested in supporting projects that have an element of match funding. In the first instance, we should contact our County Councillor to discuss the project. The first round of applications is open now and all applications must be received by June 30th.
· The Parish Council has no particular project in mind at this stage unless the Playground plans come forward but the papers will be retained and member will keep this funding in mind.  
12. CHERWELL DC
Parish Liaison Meeting 

· The CDC Parish Liaison meeting will now take place on 20 June. The details will be circulated in due course and it is hoped that a number of members would be able to attend.  
Partial Review of CDC Local Plan
· Members noted that the Partial Review relating to Oxford’s unmet housing need had been submitted to government for examination. Our response to the original consultation had been made in early 2017. 
13. TRAFFIC
· Notes of the meeting with OCC on 26 March 2018 are attached at Appendix 2 to these minutes. 

· Pursuant to this meeting Mrs Makari had a site meeting in MS with Jacqui Cox, Anthony Kirkwood and Ben Smith of OCC to enable the OCC representatives to see for themselves the problems of HGVs at the village crossroads. A full note of her meeting is attached as Appendix 3 to these minutes. 
· We had been promised a formal response from OCC to the issues raised at our meeting of 26 March by end of April. Apart from the meeting mentioned above, nothing has been received and Mrs Makari will chase this.  
14. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
· Mrs Fulljames reported a disturbing incident of a theft from an allotment holder’s car parked at the allotment and recently a car window was also smashed. She urged the Parish Council to engage with Laws and Fiennes, who administer the allotments to address the issue of security. 

15. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

· Mrs Pay will instruct Des Bishop to undertake some strimming work around the village including the VH.
· The hedge to the cottage at the corner of Ardley Road and Bicester Road is encroaching upon the footpath and needs cutting back. The Chairman will speak with Paul Turney.  
16. NEXT MEETING

· The next meeting will be held on Monday 2 July at 7.00pm in the Village Hall. 
· The Clerk would also circulate members with proposed meeting dates for the remainder of the year. 
Meeting closed at 8.40pm 
Appendix 1
Meeting Note – Villages Meeting 25 April 2018 - Mrs Pay attended for MSPC at Chesterton Community Centre. 

Councillor Barry Wood (BW) was in attendance.

Planning 

Certificate Of Lawfulness - CLUED
discussed as Parish Councils are not notified of any such planning applications ie. change of use of loft space etc.  They are classed as minor so the only way we find out about them is via the Planning Portal and set up alerts for any planning in our area.

BW talked about why PCs are not involved in Section 106 agreements that involve any money given to villages with planning applications for 10+ houses.  Chesterton have several of these and random amounts of money are put down on paper to give to a particular village improvement i.e. a footpath but the amounts are never actually costed properly so when the money if ever becomes available, it does not cover the whole cost of the work.  BW was going to see if PCs can be involved from the beginning of negotiations.  Apparently it is difficult to get hold of the details of the agreement without Councillor involvement to look at previously agreed agreements.

Responding to Planning Applications by a due date
if we ever find ourselves running late particularly on a controversial application, call the Planning Office to notify them - this is normal practice and developers quite often make changes to plans at the late minute.  If we do have a controversial planning application, BW said it was in order to alert him so he could look into them further and see if the Planning Committee need to be notified.  

Transport Infrastructure (inc bus provision)

General discussions about lack of involvement between OCC and CDC although BW  said this was suddenly improving with better co-operation between the two.

MSPC mentioned the meeting between the two groups also and went through the minutes of our meeting.  BW said the issue with MS crossroads had suddenly become a raised priority.

The East/West Expressway Link - decision will be made in June/July on which option to go for and then there will be decision on actual routing.  All depends on money. The route could well affect us as the A34 is the primary road and if either of the other options are used, how does the traffic get to the A34.  Wait and see. 
BW said that with the HS2 work and possible East/West link, all the trucks needed for all the work do make a lot of mess/damage (as we're aware).  He suggested taking pictures of our roads before any work takes place so we can claim for damage or request repair work to verges etc.

Bus provision will be covered at a later date as there will be a Community Transport Initiatives Meeting being held at County Hall on 2nd May at 10am.

Cherwell and South Northants District Council Partnership
Northants County Council has gone significantly bankrupt.  Where this will lead for the partnership is not known yet as we may end up linking up with rest of Northants to bail them out or look for another partnership or go solo again.
Mrs D Pay

29.4.18

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Appendix 2

Meeting Note 26 March 2018

Present

Susan Halliwell – Director for Planning and Place - OCC (SH)

Jacqui Cox – OCC (JC)

Andrew Bowe, Lead Officer for Strategic Transport  (AB)

Andrew Fulljames
- Chairman, MSPC 

Debbi Pay

- MSPC (DP)

Peter Brown 

- MSPC (PB) 

Bill Champion 
- MSPC (BC)

Rachel Makari
- MSPC (RM)

Andrew Hickman
- Clerk, MSPC 

Apologies – Stewart Moore – MSPC 

Purpose of Meeting

Follow up to further correspondence between MSPC and OCC of February 2018 and further to our meeting of March 2017.

The Chairman welcomed the OCC and CDC representatives and then invited further discussion of the concerns articulated in the correspondence between us. 

BC 

· expressed general disappointment that the latest response from OCC was Heyford Park centric and had once again failed to address the traffic impacts in their entirety given the developments in and around Bicester which affects our village. 

SH responded:

· conceded that there would need to be a wider remodeling of the ‘Bicester Plan’  to take account of the revised requirements as a result of the implementation of the Cherwell Local Plan 2011- 2031. This may be jointly funded by Dorchester Group given the importance and impact of the Heyford Park development.  

· Ideally infrastructure would be in place first before development took place but funding was not always possible without central government input.  

· ‘Joint Strategic Spatial Plan’ to be developed through Oxford Growth Board to achieve this with updating of LTP4. 

RM 

· whilst welcoming the apparent new and wide ranging approach, she was disappointed that this has lagged so far behind the developments taking place. 

· once again expressed concerns regarding the preponderance of HGV traffic in MS and in particular the inappropriateness of the Bicester Road to accommodate large vehicles. She outlined safety concerns because of the narrow road and pavements having observed that often two HGVs cannot pass without mounting the pavements. Also the detrimental effect on the road surfaces due to the volume of traffic now and the knock on environmental issues of noise and poor air quality. 

· Invited officers to inspect the area to see for themselves and also offered video evidence. 

AF

· also highlighted the sunken rainwater gulleys on the Ardley Road which added to the noise pollution from HGV traffic, particularly when unladed. . 

JC responded

· there is to be a an HGV traffic impacts study which will cover the wider area of A4095 to M40 which will naturally include MS. Funding for this was to come in the new financial year commencing 1 April 2018 but she could not give a timescale until later in April

AB

· was conscious of the issue of taking a piecemeal approach and that it was  his and CDCs responsibility to manage planning applications to ensure that impacts are mitigated. He works closely with OCC to achieve this. 

AF 

· pointed out that ‘mitigation measures’ for  Middleton Stoney were first mooted at the public inquiry relating to the Heyford Park development so were long overdue. 

· it was, in his view, difficult to envisage any measures that would improve the position at the crossroads given the physical constraints. OCC proposed to let us have details of an earlier draft plan for introducing a ‘feeder lane’ using spare land on southern corner of  Oxford Road and Bicester Road.  

· once again raised the issue of the introduction of weight restrictions to curtail the use of routes through MS as an alternative to using M40 particularly because of problems at J9.

Next steps:

OCC will write to us to with action points from the meeting and advise us of timescales for the studies mentioned above by end of April. 

Appendix 3
Meeting Note 3 May 2018

This meeting took place this evening at Middleton Stoney crossroads. 

· I met with Jacqui Cox (Integrated Transport Strategies team leader, OCC, Anthony Kirkwood (Traffic & Road Safety team, OCC), and Ben Smith (in Jacqui Cox’s team). 

· Anthony Kirkwood agreed that the roads in the village were not ideal for HGVs, and acknowledged having vehicles mounting pavements to pass was not appropriate.

· He also seemed to think that the only option available to improve things might be an HGV restriction, possibly requiring a ‘point restriction’ in recognition of the particularly tight roads along the stretch of the Bicester Road near the crossroads.

· The traffic modelling project for the area that was referenced in the recent meeting with the Parish Council has now been commissioned and is due to complete end of July. This is 50:50 funded between OCC and the Dorchester Group. Its aim is to look at what the current traffic flow is in the area, model the impact of future development and look at ways to mitigate this. It will include the issue of HGV traffic.

· Separately, OCC are undertaking their own work which will look at the possibility of HGV restrictions in the area (they defined the area as ‘between the A4260 - M40’). This will be led by Jacqui Cox’s team and the Policy team at OCC. The timescales on this were vague, but sometime in this financial year Jacqui said.

· The usual ‘no budgets’ ‘HGV restrictions are hard to enforce’ and ‘trading standards are too busy to enforce more HGV restrictions’ pushback was raised by their side.

· However, when I again countered with the fact that I felt very little in terms of tangible action was being taken despite the talk / meetings, Jacqui Cox stated that the traffic issues in Middleton Stoney are ‘one of the top 4 priorities for the transport team’. So perhaps we are getting the message through after all. 

Mrs Rachel Makari

3 May 2018 
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